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You heard a little about the first pericope (or section) of today’s reading from 
Luke’s gospel. I’d like to focus on the second section. Eugene Peterson, in The 
Message, puts it this way: 

“When you see clouds coming in from the west, you say, ‘Storm’s coming’—and 
you’re right. And when the wind comes out of the south, you say, ‘This’ll be a hot 
one’—and you’re right… You know how to tell a change in the weather, so don’t 
tell me you can’t tell a change in the season, the God-season we’re in right now.” 

To frame it a bit differently, we talk about things that are easy to talk about, that 
are innocuous and not contentious or anxiety-provoking: “Nice weather we’re 
having, eh?” “The crops aren’t looking so good right now.” “Boy, that was some 
wind the other day.” 
 
When it comes to deeper conversations, what Jesus calls the “signs of the present 
time”, Luke says we don’t recognize them. I think we DO recognize them. The 
most pressing “signs of the present time” have to do with climactic conditions; I 
think we recognize them all too well, but often, we either look away or choose to 
keep silent. And I think there are at least a few reasons for that.   
 
First of all, the whole subject of climate change is overwhelming. It may make us 
disheartened, may give us a sense of helplessness, it may scare the bejeebers out 
of us.  
 
As well as all of those things, climate change has been politicized and has become 
polarizing.  In fact, another sign of the present time is just that – that we have 
become polarized… about many topics, but I would say especially around climate 
change. Sister against sister, brother against brother, parent against child, as Luke 
said in the first part of this morning’s passage.  
 
An example of that polarization and the effect it has on us comes from a TED talk I 
listened to given by a woman named Katherine Hayhoe. She is a Canadian 
Atmospheric Science Professor working at Texas Tech University. In her first year 
there, she gave a lecture, at the end of which she invited questions from the 
students. One student stood up and loudly said, “You’re a Democrat, aren’t you!” 
Her reply was: “No, I’m Canadian.” This humorous anecdote belies the political 



entrenchment of ideas about “the present time”. Interestingly, and sadly, the 
greatest barrier to conversation about climate change and whether we agree that 
climate is changing, that humans are responsible, and that the impacts are 
increasingly serious and dangerous, are more rooted in our political stance than in 
any scientific data, international news or even direct experience. 
 
 With difficult or contentious issues like climate change, I think we’ve just 
defaulted to not talking. When listing data and scientific sources doesn’t 
persuade, we don’t know where to go from there or what to do. And yet, to save 
the planet, or more to the point, to save ourselves, we have to talk about it… but 
maybe in a different way. 
 
There are better ways to be in conversation with each other than arguing the 
data, ways that are not political or polemical. Barbara Brown Taylor, an 
Episcopal priest, academic and author, says in her book  An Altar in the 
World:  
“Whoever you are, you are human. Wherever you are, you live in the world, 
which is just waiting for you to notice the holiness in it. So welcome to your 
own priesthood, practised at the altar of your own life. The good news is that 
you have everything you need to begin.”  
 
Those of us who are parents share a concern for our children and grandchildren 
with all the other parents out there. We care about the world we are leaving to 
them and how it will support a healthy life for all, especially the most vulnerable. 
Those of us who are gardeners share a connection to and a respect for the earth 
and an appreciation for the bounty that it offers. If we’re pet owners, we feel the 
deep bond between humans and other creatures, and we know how much they 
trust us to make the right decisions for their care and continued good health. 
 
John and I are “dog people”, and one thing we read recently was that dogs 
experience the present but have no ability to consider the future. We humans, on 
the other hand, can look back into the past to ponder and learn, and we can 
consider the future, what it might look like and how our present lives might affect 
it. We can dream and imagine what we would like for our children and 
grandchildren and their grandchildren, as we remember with fondness and 
nostalgia the carefree life we may have enjoyed in our own childhoods. 



As people of faith, we can find ways to talk that are rooted in that faith. We can 
call on our values and speak from them. Katherine Hayhoe is a Christian and she 
cites that faith as a large factor in her becoming a climate scientist. She is a 
climate scientist, she says, because of her faith and not in spite of it. 
 
As a Christian community, we share many values based on our Judeo-Christian 
story. From the very beginning of the biblical account, we know the stories of the 
goodness of the earth and all its creatures. We know and, I hope, value our role as 
stewards and co-creators in this world. The care of God’s world has been a 
foundational value from the beginning. We as people of faith are called to be 
generous, hospitable, and to care for our fellow human beings. We are called to 
consider the poor and marginalized, in fact all who have less than we ourselves 
enjoy. We value relationships: with each other; with the vast array of creatures 
who share our planet, our home, and; with the earth itself. These are but a few of 
our values as a Christian community. As we re-call them to mind, may we speak 
and act out of those values. Never mind the politics; go back to your foundations 
as a person of faith. That’s where the conversation begins. That’s how we can talk 
to each other, and through talking of our shared values, perhaps we can find the 
way forward. 
 
I found this little piece on a website called “familyfriendpoems”: 
“The earth is the only planet in our solar system that humanity can comfortably 
inhabit. The earth is a paradise for the creatures that live on it. Every species on 
earth has its place in the circle of life. Human beings need food, clothing, shelter 
to survive. All of these are provided in ample supply on earth. It is an unfortunate 
fact that we have not taken good care of the land that has been placed in our 
guardianship. Hopefully, it is not too late.” 
 
And when we feel overwhelmed, we would do well to consider the words of 
Rabbi Tarfon, in a collection of Jewish ethical writings called the Pirkei Avot. 
He said: “It is not your duty to finish the work, but neither are you at liberty 
to neglect it.”  
 
Let’s talk. 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 


